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Dear Editor-in-Chief 
 
Nowadays, developing countries are in demo-
graphic, epidemiologic and nutrition transition 
leading to health pattern changes. The urbaniza-
tion leads to psychosocial problems as well as 
unhealthy diet among adolescents (1). Unhealthy 
diet affects mental disorder and brain function 
through oxidative stress processes, inflammation 
and the stress-response system (2).  
There are some evidence in Malaysia and other 
countries to reveal the relationship between diet 
and psychological factors in adults and adoles-
cents. There is a reverse association between de-
pressive disorder with traditional diet character-
ized by fruits and vegetables, fish, meat and 
whole grains, whereas the positive association 
with western diet of fried foods, sugary products, 
refined grains and beer (3). Similarly, 
Mediterranean dietary pattern has inverse rela-
tionship with depressive disorder (4), while 
western dietary pattern is positively associated 
with depressive disorder (5).  
The association between food consumption and 
mental health is two-sided. However, food con-
sumption can lead to stress, depression and men-
tal disorder, people in stress situation or depres-
sive mood has unhealthy food choices. Diet and 
food can promote mental health by adequate in-
take of vitamins especially vitamin B, omega-3, 

minerals such as magnesium and calcium. While, 
food may damage mental health through skipping 
meals and consumption of foods, which produce 
oxidative, stress (6).  
The components of healthy diet which can affect 
mental health includes whole grains, legumes, 
nuts, low-fat dairy, lean meats, olive oil, and fish, 
while the unhealthy diet includes consumption of 
white bread, fatty and processed meats (2). 
“Fruits and vegetables contain vitamins, antioxi-
dants, beta-carotene and minerals and have been 
related to lower levels of markers of inflamma-
tion and oxidative stress” (7). “While fast food 
and junk food negatively affect the brain’s syn-
apses and several molecules related to learning 
and memory” (5).  
In addition, having main meals regularly are sig-
nificant factors to show the quality of diet. Skip-
ping main meals can lead to low diet quality and 
consequently affect the neural system (8). For 
example, breakfast consumption has a positive 
effect on cognitive performance and behavior of 
adolescents (9) and adolescents who used to skip 
breakfast had mental disorder (10). 
High prevalence of stress and depression among 
Malaysian adolescents urged researcher to do 
more studies on factors associated with mental 
health. Malaysian adolescents showed higher 
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consumption of sweetened beverages (27.4%) 
and cookies (18.6%) than consumption of fruits 
and vegetables (13.3%), milk (8.5%) and water 
(4.4%) (Fig. 1). Moreover, 68% of them used to 
skip at least one of the main meals (10). They 

showed adolescents with higher unhealthy dietary 
behaviour had higher depression and/or stress 
symptoms from mild to extreme severe level 
(P<0.05).

 

 
 

Fig. 1: Food preferences among Malaysian adolescents 

 
As unhealthy diet (which leads to insufficient es-
sential nutrient intake), has adverse health conse-
quences, there is a need for implication of inter-
ventional studies and designing interventional 
packages for adolescents to improve healthy diet 
linked to mental health outcomes. The interven-
tional packages should not only apply the healthy 
diet and psychological parameters, however, hire 
the motivational programs to improve the atti-
tude of adolescents on reducing unhealthy diet. 
Health promoters and health educators should 
try to increase the knowledge on healthy diet and 
dietary behavior among adolescents. In this set-
ting, the cooperation of families and schools 
(school principals, school canteen, and teachers) 
is necessary to reach the goal.  
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